GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 18 January 2018 at 6:00pm.

Present


Mr I. Davison 

Mrs C. Moughtin 

Mr E. Convery

Mr A. Jones

Mr D. Lace

Apologise

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners)

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/084
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the January Commissioners’ meeting and wished the Board and the officers a successful 2018.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 20 December 2017. Mr Lace proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Jones. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	
	Item 17/80 Planning Application 17/00992/B

The Town Clerk reported he had communicated with the applicant to outline the Commissioners’ concerns in relation to this application and the contribution proposed by the applicant for new street lighting and playground facilities for this development and the housing estates they constructed in the neighbouring area. The applicants response dated 4 January 2018 was considered by the Board. The Board unanimously agreed not oppose this application subject to the advising the planning authority the applicant has agreed to make financial contributions to the Commissioners to address the Commissioners concerns by providing street lighting and providing play park equipment on land currently owned by the Commissioners. The Commissioners’ concerns in relation to the local sewerage treatment plant and the removal of a boundary hedge adjacent to Close Quane were resolved in the amended drawing. This was proposed by Mr Jones and seconded by Mr Convery.

Item 17/80 Peel and Western District Housing Committee Land Agreements

The Town Clerk reported he had written to the occupants of the properties on Tynwald Close who neighboured the central grass island. He had received representations from the owners of five properties. Four of the owners wanted little or no change to the island. The Town Clerk advised the island was not owned by the applicant or the adjacent property owners and had been retained by the original Tynwald Close developer. The original developer had ceased trading and the Commissioners had undertaken the maintenance of this grassed island since this time which had established the Commissioners’ possessory title to this land. Mr Lace proposed the Commissioners should retain ownership of this land and the Peel and Western District Housing Committee representatives should after consultation with the Commissioners’ officers undertake minor alterations to the island to improve traffic flow. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.   

Item 17/82 Lieutenant Governor’s Visit to Peel

The Chairman stated the Lieutenant Governors visit on 18 January 2018 had run smoothly and the Board wished to thank the officers for making these successful arrangements.

Item 17/82 Consultation on Developing a Planning System which Supports Sustainable Growth

The Town Clerk reported a Commissioner had requested the planning system should encouraging energy efficiency, recycling, and recycling facilities in the construction of new buildings. The lead members for Property and Asset Management Committee had supported these additional comments at their meeting on 3 January 2018. These additional comments were included prior submission of the Commissioners’ response on 8 January 2018.

Item 17/82 Consultation on Local Government Financial Reporting

The Town Clerk circulated the consultation response prepared by the Lead Members for Finance and Staff Resource Committee on 12 January 2018 which included the comments received from the Commissioners’ Accountant. Mr Convery proposed this document was to be submitted by the Commissioners on 19 January 2018 unless a Board member wished to add any additional comments prior to 3pm on this date. Mr Jones seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

17/82 Consultation on Future of Health Care in the West

The Board noted the Commissioners’ concerns had been submitted to the Department of Health and Social Care.

Item 17/82 Operational Date for Freedom of Information for Local Authorities

The Town Clerk reported Freedom of Information legislation had become operation on 1 January 2018. He reported to date the Commissioners had received one request for information contained within the Commissioners’ statement of accounts.

Item 17/75 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the outcome of works to tidy up the Atholl Street vacant plot of land and the poor condition of Lake Lane, St Peter’s Lane, Rheast Lane, Douglas Road, Tynwald Road, Ramsey Road and Queens Drive would be reported to a future meeting after discussions with the Department of Infrastructure.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Jones reported the lead members had met on 7 December 2017 and he provided the following update:

The lead members agreed not to oppose planning applications 17/01004/B Demolition of existing workshop and erection of a dwelling at 40 Douglas Street, Peel (amended plans); 17/01179/B Erection of dwelling at 2 Ballacross Road, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 17/01201/B Provision of buttresses and fencing at Methodist Church, Atholl Street, Peel; and 17/01212/B Erection of fence at 1 Creggans Avenue, Peel

The lead members deferred assessment of planning application 17/01183/B Construction of first floor extension above changing rooms and sports hall entrance to create additional sports and leisure facilities at Peel Football Club, Douglas Road, Peel to allow an assessment of the parking provision to serve this development and the ability to provide additional parking along the Douglas Road frontage following the recent removal of the Leylandi hedge at this location.

The lead members referred planning application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at Fields 314333, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel Amended Drawings to the next Board meeting for consideration.

The lead members agreed no further action was required for planning decisions 17/00310/B Demolition of chimney stack at 12 Lake Road, Peel partial refusal at appeal; 17/00867/B Approval installation of replacement windows at Flat above Post Office, Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00935/B Approval for installation of roof light and slates at 1 Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00944/B Approval for erection of extension at 8 Maple Avenue, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 17/01012/C Approval ofr change of use from apartment to hair and beauty salon on the upper floor of 2 Bridge Street, Peel; 17/01027/B Approval for single storey rear extension at 34 Bellevue Park, Peel; 17/01071/B Approval for erection of first floor rear extension at 32 St Germans Place, Peel; and 17/01091/B Approval of installation of replacement windows to Flat 2, Marina House, Marine Parade, Peel.

The lead members noted a complaint was received from a Peel resident concerning the dilapidated condition of a property in Mona Street in Peel. The Lead members agreed the Commissioners should write to the owner in January to ascertain if the property is inhabited and to determine when works will be undertaken to secure this property.

The lead members asked for an update in January on the works being undertaken at 12 Market Street, the Old Simpsons building in Michael Street and the Old Pet Shop in Michael Street.

The lead members noted there were no applications for street trading licences or street collection licences for consideration at the meeting.

The lead members noted the allocations agreed by the lead members at their meeting on 16 November 2017 were being implemented for the Commissioners’ 23 new houses on Slieau Whallian View. The lead members noted these properties would be ready by the official opening scheduled for 18 January 2018 with the Lieutenant Governor.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ architect for the construction of the new industrial units had reported the building regulation officer had requested structural calculations for the industrial buildings which required the appointment of a structural engineer. The Town Clerk reported quotes from two companies had been obtained and BB Consulting represented the best value and lowest cost quotation. A budget of £11,500 would be required for these professional services. The Lead Members agreed the appointment of BB consulting to provide structural engineering documentation to obtain building regulation approval.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 22 November 2017 concerning the transfer of Commissioners’ land in Tynwald Close to the Department for use as a public highway and the legal agreement with attached plan for a temporary easement on Rheast Bridson to facilitate the redevelopment of the Westlands complex for the Peel and Western District Housing Committee. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the next Board meeting for consideration in accordance with the Committee’s scheme of delegation.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ staff had completed the quarterly return. This recorded 3 voids in the period; and arrears of £16,500. The arrears was up by £400, although the number of persons in arrears had fallen by nine. The standard void had taken 5 weeks to complete and the major voids had taken 9 weeks to complete. The lead members noted the report and agreed no further action was required at this time.

The lead members noted the Town Clerk and Mr Jones had completed the future of planning consultation response document on 20 November 2017 and the Cabinet Office had subsequently extended the consultation period until 8 January 2018. The lead members agreed to send the Commissioners’ consultation response to the next Board meeting for consideration.

Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted this item was discussed earlier in the meeting under Item 2.

Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions were referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Public Sector Rents and Fee Increases 2018/19

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s press release on the increases public sector rents and fees for 2018/19. Mr Jones reported the increases were higher than the inflationary costs recommended by the Board and would impact on the lower paid. Mr Lace stated the tenants would be required to find 30% of this increase because those receiving benefits did not receive the same increases in their allowances.

	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	
	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported the lead members had not met in December 2017 and a meeting was scheduled for later this month.

	
	
	

	FINANCE AND GENERAL ITEMS 


	
	Item 8 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 8 December 2017 and the following matter were discussed:

The lead member’s noted the content of the Finance Officer’s October 2017 report. The Clerk reported general revenue accounts for the seven months into the current year reports a profit of £41,060. This surplus in budget had reduced from the previous month because funding had been spent on a number of approved projects. The remaining surplus budget is accounted for on other approved projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The Finance Officer’s report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in October were street lighting (£6,406), public functions (£6,037), Christmas lighting (£6,626), dust extraction equipment (£5,852), computer costs (£2,528) and toilet cleaning contract (£13,701). Town Clerk reported the campsite income for 2017 was £111,798 which provided a surplus £11,798 to offset the additional £6,000 spent at the campsite in the amenity cost overhead code. He reported the staff salary budget was on budget and rate income was in surplus. The Town Clerk reported refuse expenditure was lower than expected; works costs were higher than expected and the Town Hall costs including audit fees were greater than expected. This was attributed to an uneven spending profile for events and finance costs during the financial year which would balance by the year end.

The lead members noted the Finance Officer’s report showed the housing revenue budget was £250,155 in profit and the maintenance budget was slightly overspent by £998. The Finance Officer report showed during October interest repayment of £9,855 and capital repayments of £12,049. There had been £3,115 spent on 3 void properties.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had received a correspondence from the Department of Infrastructure stating a business case was not required to use the housing reserve to manage the increased voids when the new 23 properties became available in January 2018 and to install the security measures to prevent antisocial behaviour in the Market Street flats. The Department had asked for the costs associated with these works to be sent to the Department prior to incurring this expenditure.

The lead members reported the list of expenditure did not provide adequate information in the detail column to ascertain what the expenditure was for. For example, the description stated 14 breakfasts, 6 Albany Road, toilet Shore Road etc. The lead members agreed they would like to see a full description in the report if possible.

The lead members noted the new Christmas lighting approved by the Commissioners in September had been purchased from the street lighting budget and some of this expenditure was included within the Finance Officer’s report. In addition, the Manx Utility Authority had undertaken an inspection of the existing lighting columns and a number were removed and required replacement. The Town Clerk reported the dust extraction equipment and the second vehicle had arrived in November. These vehicle purchases and the works at the Commissioners’ Yard would use the £25,000 budget.  The Town Clerk reported the promenade shelter was constructed and the works on the old swimming pool steps were completed. The £1,100 for cctv in Atholl Place was in progress and the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had approved the expenditure of £11,500 for a structural engineer to obtain building regulation approval and to provide construction drawings for the new commercial units. The works for promenade flags and waymarking were still outstanding at this time. 

The lead members noted the emergency works were required in November to remove an unsafe wall on the Headlands field. This was emergency work was not included in the budget. The cost of a new boundary feature would be a matter for consideration when setting next year’s budget.

Ms Hannan requested a programme for the remaining projects scheduled for the 2017/18 financial year should be highlighted at the December Board meeting.

The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communications dated 14 November 2017 concerning the 5% reduction in rates for 1-8 Tynwald Close and 2-4 Rheast Bridson for neighbouring the construction works at the Westlands development.

The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 21 November 2017 concerning the rating appeal for 1 Lhoan Pibbin Vane, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 2 Clover Avenue, Reayrt Ny Keylley; 7 Campion Close, Reayrt Ny Keylley; 4 Corrin Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 12 Corrin Pirragh, Reayrt Ny Cronk; 11 Imman Stronnag, Reayrt Ny Cronk; and 19 Imman Stronnag, Reayrt Ny Cronk. The Town Clerk reported he had attended the rating appeal on 7 December and reported the irregular distribution properties affected by smells, the duration of the smell nuisance, the location of manhole covers and the extent adoption of the sewer by the Manx Utility Authority was discussed. The outcome of the appeal would be reported to the Commissioners in the near future.

The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communications dated 1 December 2017 concerning agricultural hereditaments and 30 November 2017 concerning rating appeals 2000. The lead members agreed no further action was required on all these items.

The lead members noted officers had been unable to develop the debt policy since the last lead member meeting.
The lead members noted the contents of the 2018/19 budget report the spreadsheet providing details of the income against Commissioners’ rating values; and a list of schemes promoted by the Commissioners Lead Member Committees. The Town Clerk reported the budgets were based on previous years expenditure included an inflationary increase on salaries and contract price fluctuation; and continued Board’s commitment for new street lighting and vehicles. The Town Clerk reported he had assessed the schemes promoted by the Lead Member Committee based on not increasing the general or refuse rate. This would result in the general rate subsidising the refuse disposal inflationary increases valued at £12,000. He stated the proposed schemes did not include a replacement wall at the headland which would use all the project surplus funding. The Town Clerk stated some of this cost may be recoverable from the Commissioners’ insurance policy. In addition, it was proposed the construction of the industrial units and the new playpark should be funded from the Commissioners reserve. The lead members agreed they were not in favour of increasing the general or refuse rate. The lead members agreed to promote the list of the proposed scheme and to pay for two of the headlands field wall; industrial units or new playground projects from reserve. The lead members agreed these options were to be reported to the next Board meeting.

Mr Convery reported a meeting had taken place with the internal auditor on 18 January 2018. They had been asked to review the business continuity plan; campsite booking system; donations and fees for the Library; the older Commissioners contracts with third parties such as refuse collection; Peel and Western District Housing Committee and toilet cleaning; and any other issues identified in the Board minutes which the Commissioners had agreed to review. He reported the Responsible Finance Officer had requested a review of the house rent pointing.

Mr Convery reported he was arranging a meeting with Treasury concerning rate debtors many of which were long standing. Mr Jones stated Douglas and Braddan Commissioners undertook this service internally and were more effective at collecting rate debt. He believed the Commissioners should consider bringing this function back under the direct control of the Commissioners.

Item 9 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members had not met in December 2017 and they were scheduled to meet later this month.

Item 10 Consultation on Local Government Financial Reporting (Deferred Item)

The Board noted this item was discussed under agenda item 2.

Item 11 Notification of Inflationary Refuse Collection Charge Increase

The Board noted the contents of the communication from the Commissioners’ refuse collection and disposal contractor advising they would be increasing their charges by Isle of Man CPI rates in accordance with the provisions in their contract.

Item 12 Notification of Price Fluctuation for Street Lighting Contract

The Board noted the contents of the communication from the Manx Utility Authority dated 8 January 2018 which reported no cost increase in their street lighting contract.

Item 13 Freedom of Information Appeal Decision

The Board noted the content of the Information Commissioners’ freedom of information decision dated 22 December 2017. Mr Jones advised the report stated there was no formal written advice (via email, text or in letter) from the Attorney General Chamber to the Cabinet Office on an issue as important as removing a person’s right to vote. The Attorney General’s staff have previously been warned about not recording their advice on important issues to ensure it cannot be misrepresented. The Cabinet Office have repeatedly claimed they have fully complied with the Attorney General’s advice in response to the Commissioners’ communications. This in practice would be difficult to achieve when they have no formal written advice.

The Town Clerk reported the Information Commissioner at the end of the report discounts all argument individually for not releasing the information to the Commissioners when undertaking the public interest assessment in paragraphs 57-64. The Information Commissioner concludes in paragraph 65 by stating:

“….. equally strong countervailing public interest (PI) argument for the disclosure of information regarding the democratic right to vote.”
In paragraph 66 the Information Commissioner cites the test for release of the information as:

“At least equally strong countervailing consideration would need to be adduced to overcome that inbuilt public interest”

This test taken with his conclusion in paragraph 65 could result in the release of the information because the whole purpose of the Freedom of Information Act is the presumption the public must have access to information unless a genuine exemption is applicable in the public interest. However, paragraph 67 then appears to contradict paragraph 65 and 66 by stating the PI in maintaining the exemption is not outweighed by the PI in disclosure. This interpretation of the test needs to be assessed by the Commissioners’ advocate prior to the expiry of the appeal period particularly when the impact on elected Commissioners who lost their ability to represent their communities is taken into consideration. This was not considered in the Information Commissioners’ public interest assessment when reporting on the application of this qualified exemption. Mr Jones proposed the Board seek legal advice on this issue. This was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed. The Deputy Chairman thanked Mr Jones and the Commissioners’ officer for their work on this matter which had been upheld by the Information Commissioner to allow the release of the procedure for the removal of electors and canvassing for information from electors.

Item 14 Peel Hill and Patrick Coast ASSI Proposal

The Board noted the content of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s communication dated 19 December 2017 with the Peel Hill and Patrick Coast ASSI Proposal document. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred to allow the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Members to work with the Town Clerk on a response to this document and report their findings to the next Board meeting. Mr Jones seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 15 Consultation on Amendments to Access and Eligibility Criteria for Public Sector General Needs Housing

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 21 December 2017 and consultation document. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred to allow the Property and Asset Management Lead Members to work with the Town Clerk on a response to this consultation document and report their findings to the next Board meeting. Mr Lace seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 16 Consultation on Review of Tourism Legislation

The Board noted the content of the Department of Economic Development’s consultation document dated December 2017. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred to allow the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Members to work with the Town Clerk on a response to this consultation document and report their findings to the next Board meeting. Mr Jones seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 17 Consultation on Proposed Changes to Building Regulations

The Board noted the content of the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture’s consultation document dated December 2017. The Chairman proposed this matter should be deferred to allow the Properties and Asset Management Lead Members to work with the Technical Officer on a response to this consultation document and report their findings to the next Board meeting. Mr Convery seconded the Chairman’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	
	Mr Convery wished to record the Board’s condolences for Mr R. Moughtin who was a Garff Commissioner. Mr Jones seconded this item and the Board unanimously agreed.

Mr Lace asked if the Commissioners had a building which the Youth Club could use following them vacating ta facility at the Clothworkers School. The Town Clerk reported this could be discussed with the tenants of the Philip Christian Centre during the forthcoming lease extension.

The meeting ended at 7:55pm
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